Carleton College

One North College Street

Northfield, Minnesota  55057
Office of Off-Campus Studies
Phone:  (507) 222-4332


Fax:  (507) 222-5614

October 8, 2008
Dear Parents and Friends of Carleton in Tianjin:

The Beijing Olympics（and Paralympics）are over, our pre-school travels are done, and studies at Nankai are tough and efficient. I have waited too long to write this second letter in order to include the next day’s (more exciting) event. With the completion of our students’ International Dragon Boat Competition on the Beach of Bohai Sea, I can foresee a few calm days and I rush to write this letter, which may distract you a little from the current financial crisis and the presidential debate. 

We said goodbye to Beijing and Tsinghua University students, who accompanied us 10 hours a day every day while we were in Beijing. Far from Beijing, we climbed the Great Wall at a remote and breath-taking section, and then we traveled north to Chengde, where we toured the magnificent Imperial Mountain Summer Resort, and viewed the largest Wooden Buddha statue in the world. We climbed to the bottom of the Bangchuifeng, or Chinese “God’s Thumb,” a huge and tall vertical rock standing on a scenic peak. Having seen many palaces and temples, we visited a common family of a local artist, who designs silk embroidery. We also visited a college at Chengde and had one-on-one meetings with the local students. It was a very touching scene in which the Chinese and American students got familiar with each other in a few minutes, and exchanged their life stories and world outlooks in the Chinese language. 

Inner Mongolia, a vast land of green grass and white sheep, moved us deeply and inspired us genuinely. The thick forest of Saihanba National Park marks the boarder between Hebei Province and Inner Mongolia. Here we were intoxicated by the serene view and fresh oxygen. I had given bus lectures about Chinese culture every day during our travel, but here, driving through the forest, my routine bus lecture got a more cheerful response from the refreshed students. This is an award to education from nature’s rejuvenating power. To respond to Nature’s invitation, many students and I performed Taichi in the Qilihai Wetland, another national park, which is immersed in marshes, lakes, and woods. 

To make our trip more Mongolian, we rode Mongolian horses and practiced traditional archery. We hiked on the grassland, through wild flowers and green mountains. During the nights, we slept in yurts, circular domed dwellings that are portable and self-supporting. The Travels of Marco Polo is one of our textbooks. About 800 years ago, Marco Polo passionately described this kind of round and mobile home. To his pleasure, our yurts kept the same style. To his envy, each of our yurts had a private shower and flush toilet. We had a bonfire party with a roasted whole sheep. We watched the complete process of roasting the sheep, including catching the sheep on the hill, slaughtering and skinning it. We danced and sang Chinese and English songs around the bonfire, scared away crows on the trees, and deer around our yurts. 

We were intoxicated by the generosity and tenderness of the local people, such as the owner of a little store. He insisted that our students sit down in his little shop for hours and talk in Chinese about life in China and The U.S.A. Our students liked to waive to passengers on horses, motorcycles or carts who appeared on the horizon. Those kind people often stop and gallop to our students because they thought we might need a ride or help. The encounter often ended with friendly conversations.

We visited an ancient battleground where Qing Dynasty’s emperor fought with the troops of a rebellious Mongolian prince. Gone are the winners and the losers; now the ripples on the highland lake touched the quiet shore as if telling the stories of attacking, surrounding, escaping, and chasing 200 years ago. We visited a mountain for movie making; we spent more than our planned time here because our students copied down tens of movie and TV drama titles to fulfill our homework, learning ten phrases and three sentences every day during the travel. The last night in Inner Mongolia was my favorite. We walked to an Aobao, a primitive shrine of stones as a worship place for the local Sherman religion. The stars and the moon shone on us through the most transparently dark sky, the breeze sent away our whispers far to the deep steppe. We sat and lied down around the shrine, talked in low voices lest we should disturb the sweet quietness and anger the local fairies who had been kind to us. 

Finally, we left Inner Mongolia but left our hearts there. Wait a minute; a student left more—he forgot, on the breakfast table, his camera with hundreds of valuable pictures. He discovered his loss after we passed the border between Inner Mongolia and Hebei Province. Our tour guide called the yurt camp immediately. A local youth drove a jeep, crossed the border, and returned the camera to the thankful student. After the 12 hour journey, we finally arrived at Nankai University, a huge and comprehensive university where I grew up as a child of Nankai professors.  I am familiar with ever corner of the campus and our students got familiar and fell in love with the university in a few days. Every day, they told me of their new discoveries. 

Our orientation included a tour of the campus, and over the former colonies of foreign powers in the city. The students enjoyed a Peking Opera show in downtown Tianjin.  Each student received a language partner through a meeting upon our arrival. Many of our students love Nankai’s newly built Olympic style swimming pool and have been using it frequently. I cannot help remembering the old swimming pool that I swam in on the campus for many decades.  It was a small outdoor pool that had to been drained to change the water. 

We have had classes in Nankai for three weeks. The students have been divided into three language classes; each class has two warm, hard-working, and experienced teachers. Every morning students have four hours of intensive Chinese, listening, speaking, reading, and writing the language with four tones and thousands of characters.  (It happens to be the most popular language in the world). 

The language classrooms are located by a lake decorated with music fountains and surrounded by willow trees. Here in a pleasant and productive atmosphere, the frequent tests, demanding homework, and intensive classes have already shown results. I have found daily improvement in our students’ language skills. In the afternoons, we have classes covering various aspects of Chinese culture, from calligraphy and paintings to Taichi, from martial arts to Peking opera. The students appreciate the skilled calligraphy teacher, admire the incredible Taichi/martial arts coaches, but love the most humorous Peking Opera master.  

We meet two afternoons each week for my class—Chinese Civilization, which is related to the sites we have visited during our preschool tour (actually, the class’s fieldwork), such as the Forbidden City, the Great Wall, the Summer Palace, the Mongolian Steppe, and the Chinese towns and villages. In one class, I drew six pictures on the blackboard, representing six Confucian principles. The students were divided into six groups. Each group competed to answer four questions about the principle that was represented in a picture:  The principle in English, the principle in Chinese, examples showing the principle they saw in China, and their comments on the principle’s modern significance.  

October 1st was National Holiday and there were no classes for all the University except us. We met in my apartment that evening and watched an interview in the English Channel of China Central TV (CCTV-9). I was one of the two speakers in this interview about China’s soft power. Our students cheered when the name Carleton appeared in front of millions of Chinese audience. 

October 2nd  saw our students join the International Dragon Boat Competition for college students on the beach of the port city of Tanggu. 1,200 international athletes from the world participated in the competition, one of the three major dragon boat races in China. Our students had had three trainings on the beautiful Haihe River, but we lost to the team of Russian students, who were too big and strong for us, and also lost to the Team from Venice, who, of course, practiced rowing too frequently at their front doors. Still we beat Beijing University and Tsinghua University.  We celebrated the victory with a dinner of Mongolian Hot Pot with sliced mutton and vegetables. By the way, food is a part of our cultural learning. The numerous university dining halls and restaurants around the campus have offered the students delicious opportunities to explore Chinese food culture. 

Our students will take part in a university sports meeting this Friday. We registered with almost all the events, including 4x100 meter relay, tug of war, and rope jumping, as well as many funny but imaginative events.  It will be a good start for a weekend with beautiful autumn weather after so much hard work in language and culture studies. The language teachers tell me again and again how hard our students work and how cooperative they are. 

We will move to Shanghai and continue our study there from early November. The students are eager to experience Southern China, but reluctant to leave Tianjin, which is already their second hometown. I believe that many of them will come back and probably bring you or their children here. They will nostalgically tell you stories that I may have missed in this long letter.  

Best regards,  
 Qiguang Zhao

